
ROBERT S. McNAMARA 

Can Civilization Survive Defense 
in the Nuclear Age ? 

Present U. S. defense strategy is bankrupt: nuclear weapons can 
serve no military purpose, except as a deterrence. And Star Wars 
only ensures a dangerous arms escalation, more instability with 
higher risks, and incalculable costs. 

Neither the Soviet Union nor the United States wishes 
war with the other. But dangerous frictions between 
East and West have developed in the past and are likely 
to do so in the future. War is possible through misper- 
ception, misinformation, and miscalculation. If deter- 
rence fails and conflict develops, U.S. and NATO nu- 
clear strategy carries with it a high risk that Western 
civilization, as we know it, will be destroyed. 

Therefore, the conviction that we must change 
course is shared by groups and individuals as diverse 
as the freeze movement, President Reagan, U.S. 
Catholic and Methodist bishops, the majority of the 
nation's top scientists, Soviet leader Mikhail Gorba- 
chev, and such leaders of Third World and independent 
nations as Rajiv Gandhi and the late Olof Palme. All 
agree that we need to plan to reduce the long-term risk 
of nuclear war, but there is no consensus on what 

course to take. The changes of direction being advo- 
cated follow from very different diagnoses of our 
predicament. 

Before examining proposals for changing course, I 
should emphasize that if the superpowers continue to 
weaken the arms control regime, as they have over the 
past six or seven years, the risk of the world ultimately 
facing a nuclear conflagration will continue to grow. 
We are on the verge of a dramatic escalation of the 
arms race- an escalation to levels that will be more 
and more difficult, if not impossible, to control. 

Miniaturization is increasing the mobility, accuracy, 
and destructive power of weapons. In advanced stages 
of development are mobile land-based missiles; anti- 
satellite weapons; space-based systems; and land-, 
sea-, and air-based cruise missiles that are increasingly 
difficult to detect and hence increasingly difficult to 
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limit by verifiable arms control agreements. Our cur- 
rent program for building nuclear weapons, which is 
producing two thousand warheads annually, is the big- 
gest in twenty years. And steps are underway to ex- 
pand substantially, for the 1990s, both the production 
of the key nuclear materials - tritium, uranium, and 
plutonium- and the production of the warheads them- 
selves. At the same time, our weapons laboratories are 
forecasting large increases in the number of under- 
ground tests required for the development of new types 
of nuclear arms. 

Unconstrained weapons development and deploy- 
ment over the next fifty years will lead not only to 
increased numbers of weapons but to greater danger of 
their use in time of tension; in other words, greater 
"crisis instability." 

It is the recognition of this danger that has led the 
bishops, the president, the general secretary of the 
USSR, and others to suggest actions that they hope 
will reduce the long-term risk of nuclear war. The 
proposals they have presented include: 

• achieving political reconciliation between East 
and West; 

• eliminating all nuclear weapons through nego- 
tiation (as proposed by General Secretary 
Gorbachev); 

• replacing "deterrence" with "defense"- the 
elimination of nuclear weapons by the substi- 
tution of defensive forces for offensive forces 
(as proposed by President Reagan); 

• strengthening deterrence by adding defensive 
forces to the offense (as proposed by Henry 
Kissinger); 

• accepting the proposition that nuclear war- 
heads have no military use whatsoever except 
to deter one's opponent's use of such weapons. 

Do any of these alternatives offer hope that the 
second half of the first century of the nuclear age will 
differ from the first? 

East- West reconciliation 
The East- West military rivalry is, of course, a function 
of the political conflict that divides the two blocs. 
Many have argued, therefore, that any long-term at- 
tempt to bring a halt to the arms race and to reduce the 
risk of nuclear war must begin by addressing the 
source of the tensions - the political rivalry. 

Two years ago an international panel, of which I 

was a member, addressed this issue. The group in- 
cluded six former prime ministers, three former for- 
eign ministers, two former defense ministers, and 
more than twenty other leading diplomats, business- 
men, and scholars from ten Western countries. We 
concluded that the West- North America, Western Eu- 
rope, and Japan- lacks an agreed conceptual frame- 
work for the management of relations with the Soviet 
Union and its allies. 

We need a coherent, widely supported policy- one 
rooted in reality and pressed with conviction and deter- 
mination. It must be a policy that protects vital inter- 
ests, enhances political cohesion, and offers the hope 
of influencing Soviet policy in a favorable direction. A 
long-term, stable relationship between East and West 
is both desirable and attainable. Even in an atmosphere 
of competition and mutual suspicion there are common 
interests, and the pursuit of each side's competitive 
goals can take place in an atmosphere of moderation. 

Developing such an understanding with the Soviet 
Union and its allies will not come easily. We should 
harbor no illusion about the nature of the Soviet sys- 
tem, about its hostility to Western values and aspira- 
tions, nor about the speed with which the two systems 
will converge. For traditional Marxists, the Soviet 
system is not only a country, but a cause, based on the 
proposition that our system will disappear. But we 
cannot permit ourselves the mirror image of that pro- 
position; the Soviets will not disappear. History 
teaches us that even enduring enmities between states 
or groups of states can take second place to specific 
interests. Both sides share the imperative of the surviv- 
al of their respective societies. Compromises are not 
only possible- in the final analysis, they are the only 
alternative to disaster. 

The Western objectives, therefore, can best be 
served through a process of "sustained engagement" 
that will increase markedly all areas of contact with the 
East. Our agenda should be far more comprehensive 
then hitherto attempted. Narrow approaches focusing 
primarily on one or another functional aspects of the 
relationship- for example, arms control- are not 
enough. The dialogue needs to be broad-based, multi- 
faceted, and continuous. 

The relationship must rest on the twin pillars of 
firmness and flexibility. It is abundantly clear that both 
of these elements are essential if our policies are to 
command public support and have a chance of suc- 
ceeding. There is not a contradiction here: détente 
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without defense would amount to surrender on the 
installment plan; defense without détente would in- 
crease tensions and the risk of conflict. The two are 
mutually reinforcing. 

Therefore, I strongly urge that we embark upon a 
program of "sustained engagement." It cannot be 
stressed enough, however, that this process will re- 
quire time, patience, and consistency of purpose. And 
there are limits to the results. It cannot be expected to 
eliminate the periods of tension and confrontation that 
have characterized East- West relations over the past 
four decades. It is not a substitute for other actions 
designed to reduce the risk that military conflict, rising 
out of such confrontation, will lead to the use of nucle- 
ar weapons. Steps to control directly and reverse the 
arms race must go forward in parallel with efforts to 
reduce political tension. Let us consider four different 
approaches to controlling directly the "volume" and 
"use" of such weaponry. 

Gorbachev: eliminate all 
nuclear weapons 
Mikhail Gorbachev, general secretary of the Soviet 
Communist party, has proposed that the United States 
and the Soviet Union begin a phased transition aimed 
at achieving the total elimination of nuclear weapons 
by the year 2000. Although in the early 1960s Presi- 
dent Kennedy and the then Soviet general secretary, 
Nikita Khrushchev, traded proposals for "general and 
complete disarmament," Gorbachev's dramatic pro- 
posal has reopened the debate of the desirability and 
feasibility of complete destruction of the world's nu- 
clear arsenals. 

Is a nuclear-free world desirable? I believe it is, and 
I think most Americans would agree. In his second 
inaugural address President Reagan said, "We seek the 
total elimination one day of nuclear weapons from the 
face of the Earth." President Carter, in his inaugural 
address, endorsed the same goal. 

However, NATO's current military strategy and war 
plans are based on the opposite premise. And many- I 
would say most- U.S. military and civilian officials, 
as well as European leaders, hold the view that nuclear 
weapons are a necessary deterrent to Soviet aggression 
with conventional forces. Thus, these individuals do 
not favor a world without nuclear weapons. Zbigniew 
Brzezinski, President Carter's national security advi- 
sor, said of Gorbachev's proposal, "It is a plan for 

making the world safe for conventional warfare. I am 
therefore not enthusiastic about it." Other Western 
officials have responded to Gorbachev by suggesting 
that nuclear disarmament would not be desirable with- 
out dramatic changes in the superpower relationship, 
including the correction of the conventional force im- 
balances, full compliance with existing and future trea- 
ty obligations, peaceful resolution of regional conflicts 
in ways that allow free choice without interference, 
and a demonstrated commitment by the Soviet Union 
to peaceful competition throughout the world. 

My criticism of Gorbachev's vision, however, is not 
that it is undesirable, but that it is infeasible under 
foreseeable circumstances. 

Although we might be able to verify the dismantling 
of Soviet nuclear weapons, we could not cleanse the 
minds of U.S. and Soviet scientists of the knowledge 
of how to build them. Warheads might be eliminated, 
but the potential for recreating them would remain. 
And in a "nuclear-free world" a single nuclear weap- 
on, the production and storage of which would be 
impossible to detect, could alter the military balance. 
We would live with the fear of waking up one day to 
find Mr. Gorbachev brandishing the world's only nu- 
clear warhead, threatening to blackmail us into accept- 
ing his political demands. 

Thus, we would have a strong incentive to stockpile 
secretly some nuclear bombs to protect ourselves 
against such a threat. The Soviets would harbor the 
same fears and would take the same kind of actions. 

Unless we can develop technologies and procedures 
to ensure detection of any steps toward building a 
single nuclear bomb by any nation or terrorist group, 
an agreement for total nuclear disaramament will al- 
most certainly degenerate into an unstable rearmament 
race. Thus, despite the desirability of a world without 
nuclear weapons, an agreement to that end does not 

appear feasible either today or for the foreseeable 
future. 

Reagan: substitute defensive 
forces for offensive forces 
On March 23, 1983, President Reagan proposed his 
solution to the problem of security in the nuclear age. 
He launched the Strategic Defense Initiative (SDI), a 
vast program that promised to create an impenetrable 
shield to protect the entire nation against a missile 
attack and therefore remove the need to threaten 
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nuclear retaliation in order to deter attack. Indeed, 
with the shield in place, the president argued, we 
would be able to discard not just nuclear deterrence but 
nuclear weapons themselves. 

From his March 23 speech, the president has con- 

tinually suggested that Star Wars, as the program has 
come to be known, will shield populations from nucle- 
ar weapons attacks and free us from a strategy of deter- 
rence. The president and his secretary of defense, 
Caspar Weinberger, continue to favor a perfect defense 
and a new strategy based on a nuclear-free world. 
According to their promise, a strategic revolution is at 
hand. 

Virtually all others associated with the SDI have 

recognized and admitted that such a leakproof defense 
is so far in the future, if indeed it ever proves feasible, 
that it offers no solution to our present dilemma. In- 
deed, Lieutenant General James Abrahamson, director 
of the SDI organization, has stated, "A perfect astro- 
dome defense is not a realistic thing." Thus, Abra- 
hamson and virtually every other administration offi- 
cial, save for Reagan and Weinberger, advocate 
missions for a Star Wars system other than a perfect 
"security shield." These alternative aims range from 
defense of "hardened" targets (targets reinforced 
with steel and concrete- for example, missile silos 
and command centers) to partial protection of our 
population. 

For the sake of clarity I will call these alternative 
programs Star Wars II, to distinguish them from the 
president's original proposal, which will be labeled 
Star Wars I. It is essential to understand that these two 
versions of Star Wars have diametrically opposite ob- 
jectives. The president's program, if achieved, would 
substitute defensive for offensive forces. In contrast, 
Star Wars II systems have one characteristic in com- 
mon: they would all require that we continue to main- 
tain offensive forces but add the defensive systems to 
them. 

The prospect of achieving the goal of Star Wars I has 
been succinctly put by Robert S. Cooper, the Penta- 
gon's director of advanced research in the first term of 
the Reagan administration: "There is no combination 
of gold or platinum bullets that we see in our technol- 
ogy arsenal . . . that would make it possible to do away 
with our strategic offensive ICBM forces." 

The cost of either a Star Wars I or II system would 
be immense. As Secretary Weinberger has said, it is 
difficult to estimate the cost of a system that is only in 

the conceptual stage. But enough is known to indicate 
the magnitude of the project. Richard De Lauer, Presi- 
dent Reagan's former undersecretary of defense for 
research and engineering, has said, "When the time 
comes that you deploy any one of these technologies, 
you'll be staggered at the cost that they will involve." 
He added that development of each of the eight ele- 
ments of a ballistic missile defense system (e.g., the 
kill mechanism, the sensors, the battle-management 
computers, and the aiming and tracking systems) is 
individually as complex as the Manhattan Project. A 
1982 Pentagon study estimated that a space-based laser 
defense aimed at preventing missile attacks on the 
United States would cost $500 billion. Former secre- 
taries of defense James Schlesinger and Harold Brown 
have each estimated the cost of a full-scale effort to 
defend populations to be $1 trillion. 

I would add that whatever the cost of testing and 

deploying a large-scale Star Wars I or Star Wars II 

system, that massive expenditure would not constitute 
a final price tag. We would, for the rest of time, con- 
stantly have to upgrade and augment the Star Wars 
system in response to the demands of the arms compe- 
tition and new technologies. If we move toward de- 

ployment, Star Wars will require an annual expendi- 
ture of between $100 billion and $200 billion. Thus, to 

deploy Star Wars would force us to divert massive 
amounts of money from conventional defense and 
from domestic programs over a period of years extend- 

ing well beyond the end of this century. 
Until there are inventions that have not yet even 

been imagined, a defense robust and cheap enough to 

replace deterrence will remain a pipe dream. Given 
that harsh reality, President Reagan's claims that de- 
fensive forces are "morally preferable" to offensive 
forces and that we have a "moral obligation" to pur- 
sue them are, as James Schlesinger has put it, "perni- 
cious. ' ' Schlesinger adds that "in our lifetime and that 
of our children, cities will be protected by the fore- 
bearance of those on the other side, or through effec- 
tive deterrence." Harold Brown, who succeeded Ed- 
ward Teller as director of the Lawrence Livermore 
Laboratory, agrees. He said: "Technology does not 
offer even a reasonable prospect of a successful popu- 
lation defense. . . . Both the United States and the 
Soviet Union will be able to undertake successful 
countermeasures against any system intended to de- 
fend urban-industrial centers and their populations- 
however many the layers of defense." Thus, "mutual 
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assured destruction" is not, as some have alleged, an 
immoral policy. Mutual assured destruction- the vul- 
nerability of each superpower to the awesome destruc- 
tive power of nuclear weapons- is not a policy at all. It 
is a grim fact of life. 

Kissinger: strengthen 
deterrence 
Former Secretary of State Henry Kissinger agrees that 
achievement of Star Wars I in any time period relevant 
to our current problem is impossible. But Kissinger 
has become a supporter of Star Wars II- deploying 
strategic defenses while maintaining our offensive sys- 
tems. He has written: "Even granting- as I do- that a 
perfect defense of our population is almost certainly 
unattainable, the existence of some defense means that 
the attacker must plan on saturating it. This massively 
complicates the attacker's calculations. Anything that 
magnifies doubt inspires hesitation and adds to deter- 
rence. The case grows stronger if one considers the 
defense of Intercontinental Ballistic Missile (ICBM) 
launchers. . . . The incentive for a first strike would 
be sharply, perhaps decisively, reduced if an aggressor 
knew that half of the opponent's ICBMs would survive 
any foreseeable attack." Other prominent supporters 
of Star Wars II include former national security advi- 
sor Zbigniew Brzezinski and Max Kampelman, now 
the chief U.S. arms negotiator, who, in a jointly writ- 
ten essay, stated, "The combination of defense against 
space missiles with retaliatory offense in reserve en- 
hances deterrence." 

The most powerful argument put forward by those 
who favor "offense plus defense" is that presented by 
Kissinger: even a partially effective defense would 
introduce an element of uncertainty into Soviet attack 
plans and would thereby enhance deterrence. This as- 
sumes that the Soviet military's sole concern is to 
attack us and that any uncertainty in their minds is 
therefore to our advantage. But any suspicions they 
may harbor about our wishing to achieve a first-strike 
capability- and, as will be discussed more fully later, 
they do indeed hold such views- would be inflamed by 
a partially effective defense. Moreover, there are 
much cheaper and less dangerous ways of achieving 
the same objective. 

Why will the Soviets suspect that Star Wars II is 
designed to support a first-strike strategy? Because a 
leaky umbrella offers no protection in a downpour but 
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is quite useful in a drizzle. That is, such a defense 
would collapse under a full-scale Soviet first strike but 
might cope adequately with the depleted Soviet forces 
that had survived a U.S. first strike. 

And that is what causes the problem. President Rea- 
gan, in a little-remembered sentence in his March 23, 
1983 speech, said, "If paired with offensive systems, 
[defensive systems] can be viewed as fostering an ag- 
gressive policy, and no one wants that. ' ' The president 
was concerned that the Soviets would regard a decision 
to supplement- rather than replace- our offensive 
forces with defenses as an attempt to achieve a first- 
strike capability. Reagan has subsequently said, "I 
think that would be the most dangerous thing in the 
world, for either one of us to be seen as having the 
capacity for a first strike." But that is exactly how the 
Soviets are interpreting our program, which despite 
the president's concern, appears aimed precisely at 
"pairing" offensive systems with defenses. 

Americans often find it incredible that the Soviets 
could suspect us of such monstrous intentions, espe- 
cially since we did not attack them when we enjoyed 
overwhelming nuclear superiority. 

This view, that the Soviets can trust us, pervades the 
statements of Reagan and Weinberger. "In 1946," 
Reagan has said, "when the United States was the only 
country in the world possessing these awesome nuclear 
weapons, we did not blackmail others with threats to 
use them. . . . Doesn't our record alone refute the 
charge that we seek superiority, that we represent a 
threat to peace?" Weinberger has stated that the Sovi- 
ets "know perfectly well that we will never launch a 
first strike on the Soviet Union." Reagan told Soviet 
journalists visiting the White House, "I can assure 
you now we are not going to try to monopolize [the 
SDI] if such a weapon is developed, for a first-strike 
capability." 

What the Soviets fear 
While I share the president's belief that the United 
States does not today, and has not ever in the past, had a 
first-strike strategy, we cannot fault the Soviets for 
thinking otherwise. 

For example, a declassified 1954 document reveals 
that General Curtis LeMay, head of the Strategic Air 
Command, stated, "I believe that if the U.S. is pushed 
in the corner far enough we would not hesitate to strike 
first." And in a November 1962 memorandum to 
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President Kennedy, I stated that the Air Force propos- 
als for the 1964 fiscal year budget were based on the 
objective of achieving a first-strike capability. 

In my memorandum I reaffirmed my belief that a 
first-strike strategy should be rejected as a U.S. policy 
objective, and it was. But the Soviets must have heard 
the Air Force's position put forward in the corridors of 
Washington; they saw our forces building at a rate that 
they could have interpreted as consistent with a first- 
strike capability, and they did not know of my recom- 
mendation to the president or of his decision. 

It is clear that both sides deeply distrust each other. 
As I have said, not only do the Soviets know that a first 
strike was not always excluded from U.S. strategic 
thinking, but they also have reason to doubt Reagan's 
assertion that the United States did not and would not 
exploit a nuclear monopoly or nuclear superiority. 
They recall not only Hiroshima and Nagasaki, but 
subsequent threats to use nuclear weapons by, among 
others, Harry Truman (Korea), Dwight Eisenhower 
(also Korea), Richard Nixon (Vietnam), and Jimmy 
Carter (Persian Gulf). 

Nor are the Soviets likely to accept Reagan's pledge 
to share SDI technology with the Soviet Union in order 
to ensure that the program will not lead to a U.S. 
unilateral advantage. 

Secretary Weinberger and Lieutenant General 
Abrahamson, anxious to sell SDI to Congress and to 
U.S. allies, have stressed the benefits of SDI technol- 
ogy not only for missile defenses, but also for other 
military and civilian purposes. Will we provide the 
Soviets with technology that will help them prosecute 
wars more effectively, whether they be with conven- 
tional or nuclear forces, in Afghanistan or Europe? 
Will we give them the most advanced computers- far 
superior to anything available to either the East or West 
today - and thus undermine our competitive position 
in the commercial markets of the world? It was only 
two years ago that we refused to license the sale to the 
USSR of relatively simple personal computers. 

It is inconceivable that our government would share 
our most advanced technology with the Soviet Union 
in the absence of a dramatic change in the superpower 
political relationship. And if a change of such magni- 
tude occurred, there would be no need for new military 
hardware. 

The Soviets have made their view of SDI clear. 
According to General Secretary Gorbachev: "Talk of 
its supposed defensive nature is, of course, a fairy tale 

for the gullible. The idea is to attempt to paralyze the 
Soviet Union's strategic arms and guarantee the oppor- 
tunity of an unpunished nuclear strike against our 
country." 

If the Soviets do not accept the statements of those 
who support Star Wars II- SDI is not part of a first- 
strike strategy but only a means of strengthening deter- 
rence-how will they respond? 

It would be foolhardy to dismiss as mere propagan- 
da the Soviet's repeated warnings that a nationwide 
U.S. strategic defense is highly provocative. Their 
promise to respond with a large offensive buildup is no 
empty threat. Each superpower's highest priority has 
been a nuclear arsenal that can assuredly penetrate to 
its opponent's vital assets. Such a capability, each side 
believes, is needed to deter the other side from launch- 
ing a nuclear attack or using a nuclear advantage for 
political gain. 

We can safely conclude, therefore, from both the 
U.S. and Soviet statements, that any attempt to 
strengthen deterrence by adding strategic defenses to 
strategic offensive forces will lead to a rapid escalation 
of the arms race. 

Threat of arms escalation 
To meet the threat of arms escalation, Paul Nitze has 
articulated a new U.S. "strategic concept" for a 
cooperative shift to a Star Wars world: 4 'What we have 
in mind is a jointly managed transition, one in which 
the United States and the Soviet Union would together 
phase in new defenses in a controlled manner while 
continuing to reduce offensive nuclear arms." But as 
James Schlesinger has written, Nitze' s plan "is less a 
strategic concept than a rationalization for the presi- 
dent's vision. The concept in itself is fundamentally 
flawed." 

Although Nitze has made clear that strategic defen- 
sive forces should not be deployed other than in accor- 
dance with the terms of an arms control agreement, no 
human mind has conceived of how to write such a 
treaty. Nitze himself has said that the transition to Star 
Wars would be "tricky." 

Why has no one been able to outline the content of 
such a treaty? Because neither U.S. nor Soviet experts 
can figure out how both to reduce offensive forces and 
permit defensive deployment, while at the same time 
giving each side adequate confidence in maintaining its 
highest goal: assuring a nuclear deterrent that would be 
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effective against nuclear attack. 
So it can be said without qualification: we cannot 

have both Star Wars and arms control. I can see no way 
by which U.S. deployment of an antiballistic missile 
defense will strengthen deterrence. 

But assume for a moment that were not the case. Is 
there an alternative means of achieving Henry Kissin- 
ger's goal? He fears the Soviets have now, or will 
achieve in the future, a first-strike capability. That is 
what he is trying to offset or prevent. Can that be 
accomplished at less cost, with greater certainty, and 
with less risk of fueling the arms race by some means 
other than the SDI? 

President Reagan's Commission on Strategic 
Forces, headed by Lieutenant General Scowcroft, 
stated that we do not face a Soviet first-strike threat 
today, since the vulnerability of our strategic forces- 
land- and submarine-based missiles and bomber weap- 
ons- ' 'should be assessed collectively and not in isola- 
tion." Moreover, they believed we could avoid such a 
threat in the future. Their proposal for doing so is far 
less costly, far less risky, and far more likely to en- 
hance our security than deployment of any form of 
ballistic missile defense. It is based on the simple ap- 
proach of reducing the ratio of the number of accurate 
Soviet warheads to the number of our vulnerable land- 
based missiles. This could be done through negotiation 
with the Soviet Union or by replacing our potentially 
vulnerable fixed-base missiles (Minuteman) with mo- 
bile missiles (Midgetman), or by a combination of the 
two approaches. Gorbachev has already indicated a 
willingness to move in this direction if we would by 
similar moves reduce our threat to his forces. 

To summarize, none of these rationales for Star 
Wars II offer a satisfactory approach to reducing the 
risk of nuclear war in the decades that lie ahead. They 
combine unattainable technical goals with a policy 
rooted in concepts whose validity died at Hiroshima. 
And they carry the certainty of high cost and a danger- 
ous escalation of the arms race. 

We are left, then, to turn to our final option: a 
reexamination of the military role of nuclear weapons. 

Nuclear warheads: 
not usable weapons 
In discussions of NATO's current strategy- which is 
based on deterrence against Soviet conventional ag- 
gression by the threat of initiating the use of nuclear 
weapons- no one has yet developed a plan for initiat- 
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ing the use of such weapons with benefit to NATO. 
More and more military and civilian leaders- includ- 
ing Lord Carver and Lord Mountbatten, both former 
chiefs of the British defense staff; Admiral Noel A. 
Gay 1er, former commander-in-chief of U.S. ground, 
air, and sea forces in the Pacific; and Mel vin Laird, 
secretary of defense in the Nixon administration- are 
publicly acknowledging this fact. 

By implication, President Reagan, in March 1983, 
when proposing a program to develop an antiballistic 
missile defense, questioned the necessity of maintain- 
ing the threat of first use of nuclear weapons. As 
you will recall, his theme was that our objective should 
be to move to an impenetrable defense against Soviet 
nuclear strikes, thereby totally neutralizing their of- 
fensive nuclear forces. And he added that it would be 
in our interest for the Soviets to possess a similar 
defense. 

The president was stating, in effect, that the So- 
viet Union and the United States would both be better 
off if nuclear weapons were totally eliminated. Under 
such circumstances NATO would depend, of course, 
solely on conventional forces for deterrence of Soviet 
aggression. 

The president made an even more categorical state- 
ment in favor of a nonnuclear world when he said on 
June 16, 1983: "I pray for the day when nuclear weap- 
ons will no longer exist anywhere on earth." And he 
reaffirmed this position in his address to the nation on 
February 26, 1986, when he stated: 'Our goal should 
be to deter, and if necessary to repel, any aggression 
without a resort to nuclear arms." 

If there is a case for NATO retaining its present 
strategy, that case must rest on the strategy's contribu- 
tion to the deterrence of Soviet aggression being worth 
the risk of nuclear war in the event deterrence fails. 

But as more and more Western political and military 
leaders recognize, and publicly avow, that the launch 
of strategic nuclear weapons against the Soviet home- 
land-or even the use of battlefield nuclear weapons in 
Europe- would bring greater destruction to NATO 
than any conceivable contribution they might make to 
NATO's defense, there is less and less likelihood that 
NATO would authorize the use of any nuclear weapons 
except in response to a Soviet nuclear attack. As this 
diminishing prospect becomes more and more widely 
perceived- and it will- whatever deterrent value still 
resides in NATO's nuclear strategy will diminish still 
further. One cannot build a credible deterrent on an 
incredible action. 
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There are additional factors to be considered. 
Whether it contributes to deterrence or not, NATO's 
threat of first use is not without its costs. It is a most 
contentious policy, leading to divisive debates both 
within individual nations and between the members of 
the alliance. It reduces NATO's preparedness for con- 
ventional war, and, as I have indicated, it increases the 
risk of nuclear war. 

So the costs of whatever deterrent value remains in 
NATO's nuclear strategy are substantial. Could not 
equivalent deterrence be achieved at lesser "cost"? I 
believe the answer is yes. Recent studies have pointed 
to ways by which the conventional forces may be 
strengthened at modest military, political, and eco- 
nomic cost, compared to the huge risks that the alli- 
ance now runs by relying on increasingly less credible 
nuclear threats. 

The potential of any one of several proposals for 
increasing the strength of the conventional forces, 
within reasonable financial constraints, is great. Un- 
fortunately, not one of them has yet been accepted by 
any NATO nation for incorporation in its force struc- 
ture and defense budget. NATO has not done so be- 
cause there is today no consensus among its military 
and civilian leaders on the military role of nuclear 
weapons. 

There is, however, a slow but discernible movement 
toward acceptance of three facts: 

• NATO's existing plans for initiating the use of 
nuclear weapons, if implemented, are far more 
likely to destroy Europe than to defend it. 

• Whatever deterrent value remains in NATO's nu- 
clear strategy is eroding rapidly and is purchased 
at heavy cost. 

• The strength, and hence the deterrent capability, 
of NATO's conventional forces can be increased 
substantially within realistic political and finan- 
cial constraints. 

It is on the basis of these facts that I propose we 
accept that nuclear warheads are not weapons- they 
have no military use whatsoever except to deter one's 
opponent from their use - and that we base all our 
military plans, our defense budgets, our weapons de- 
velopment and deployment programs, and our arms 
negotiations on that proposition. The ultimate goal 
should be that of mutual deterrence at the lowest force 
levels consistent with stability. 

If the Soviet Union and the United States were to 
agree, in principle, that each side's nuclear force 
would be no larger than was needed to deter a nuclear 

attack by the other, how might the size and composi- 
tion of such a limited force be determined? 

Policing an arms agreement 
When discussing Gorbachev's proposal for the total 
elimination of nuclear weapons, I pointed out that a 
nuclear-free world, while desirable in principle, was 
infeasible under foreseeable circumstances because the 
fear of cheating in such an agreement would be very 
great indeed. I stressed, however, that policing an arms 
agreement that restricted each side to a small number 
of warheads is quite feasible with present verification 
technology. The number required for a force suffi- 
ciently large to deter cheating would be determined by 
the number the Soviets could build without detection 
by NATO. I know of no studies that point to what that 
number might be, but surely it would not exceed a few 
hundred, say, at most five hundred. Very possibly it 
would be far less. 

Two considerations would determine the ultimate 
size and composition of the deterrent force: that it 
deter attack with confidence, and that any undetected 
or sudden violation of arms control treaties would not 
imperil this deterrence. With tactical nuclear forces to 
be eliminated entirely and the strategic forces having 
five hundred or fewer warheads, the present inventory 
of fifty thousand weapons could be cut to no more than 
one thousand. 

A reduction in U.S. and Soviet nuclear forces to 
levels of a few hundred warheads each may appear to 
be the vision of an idle dreamer. And yet while doing 
research on the subject, I learned what I had not known 
before: in 1958 and 1959 the U.S. Navy put forward 
just such a plan. The Navy proposed an invulnerable 
retaliatory force of approximately 464 warheads. In 
the Navy's words, it would be sized by "an objective 
of generous adequacy for deterrence alone, not by the 
false goal of adequacy for 'winning.'" 

Before such limited-force goals could be reached, 
other nuclear powers (China, France, Great Britain, 
and possibly others) will have to be involved in the 
process of reducing nuclear arsenals lest their weapons 
disturb the strategic equilibrium. 

The proposed changes in U.S. and Soviet strategic 
and tactical forces would require, as would the presi- 
dent's SDI, complementary changes in NATO and 
Warsaw Pact conventional forces, or appropriate in- 
creases in NATO's conventional power. If the latter 
were necessary, it could be achieved at a fraction of the 
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costs we will incur if we continue on our present 
course. 

Having identified our goal, how can we move 
toward it? Some of our new policies would depend 
solely on the United States and its allies; others would 
require Soviet cooperation. We should move quickly to 
refocus the arms control negotiations to accomplish 
what we cannot do by unilateral action alone. We can 
begin that process through the arms negotiations now 
underway. 

A fresh start 
The second half century of the nuclear age need not be 
a repetition of the first. We can- we must- move away 
from the ad hoc decision-making of the past several 
decades. It is that process that has led to a world in 
which the two great power blocs, not yet able to avoid 
continuing political conflict and potential military con- 
frontation, face each other with nuclear war-fighting 
strategies and nuclear arsenals capable of destroying 
civilization several times over. 

Through public debate, a debate in which citizens 
throughout the NATO countries- the potential victims 
of nuclear war- have both the capability and the re- 
sponsibility to participate, we can reduce the risk of 
catastrophe by establishing long-term objectives that 
will underlie and shape all aspects of our nuclear pro- 
grams: military strategy, weapons development, force 
deployment, and arms control negotiations. That must 
be our goal. 

Let me repeat the elements of our present nuclear 
position: 

• NATO's current military strategy calls for early 
use of nuclear weapons in response to a Soviet 
conventional attack. 

• The war plans to carry out such a nuclear strategy 
are in the hands of NATO troop commanders. 

• Twenty-five thousand nuclear warheads have 
been deployed at sea and on land to be used in 
accordance with these war plans. 

And yet, in this situation, no human mind has con- 
ceived of how to initiate the use of nuclear weapons 
with benefit to the initiator. 

Most Americans are simply unaware that NATO 
strategy calls for early initiation of the use of nuclear 
weapons in a conflict with the Soviets. Eighty percent 
of them believe we would not use such weapons unless 
the Soviets used them first. They would be shocked to 
learn they are mistaken. And they would be horrified 
to be told that senior military commanders themselves 
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believe that to carry out our present strategy would 
lead to the destruction of our society. 

But those are the facts. 
It is true that some civilian "experts" consider the 

damage resulting from a nuclear exchange would be 
tolerable. And one such expert said that one side could 
win such a war if "you have a survivability of com- 
mand and control, survivability of industrial potential, 
protection of a percentage of your citizens, and you 
have a capability that inflicts more damage on the 
opposition than it can inflict on you. That's the way 
you can have a winner." 

But as one who has confronted the possibility of 
nuclear exchanges, I find such comments incompre- 
hensible. And I believe the majority of the American 
people do as well. McGeorge Bundy had such views in 
mind when he wrote in Foreign Affairs (October 
1962): 

Think-tank analysts can set levels of acceptable 
damage well up in the tens of millions of lives. 
They can assume that the loss of dozens of great 
cities is somehow a real choice for sane men. 
They are in an unreal world. In the real world of 
real political leaders- whether here or in the So- 
viet Union- a decision that would bring even one 
hydrogen bomb on one city of one's own country 
would be recognized in advance as a catastrophic 
blunder; ten bombs or ten cities would be a disas- 
ter beyond history; and a hundred bombs on a 
hundred cities are unthinkable. 
The fact is, the Emperor has no clothes. Our present 

nuclear policy is bankrupt. 
And yet today we are poised, ready to leap forward 

in a new series of escalatory moves that will lead 
inexorably to still greater instability and still greater 
risk of catastrophe for all humanity. President Rea- 
gan's intuitive reaction that we must change course- 
that we must recognize nuclear warheads cannot be 
used as military weapons- is correct. To continue as in 
the past would be totally irresponsible. It would be, as 
the Catholic bishops and other religious leaders have 
emphasized, morally wrong. How long will it take for 
us to recognize this fact? 

Having spent seven years as secretary of defense 
dealing with the problems unleashed by the initial nu- 
clear chain reaction forty-three years ago, I do not 
believe we can avoid the serious and unacceptable risk 
of nuclear war until we recognize- and until we base 
all our military plans, defense budgets, weapons de- 
ployments, and arms negotiations on the recognition- 
that nuclear weapons serve no military purpose what- 
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soever. They are totally useless- except to deter one's 
opponent from using them. 

This is my view today. It was my view in the early 
1960s. At that time, in long private conversations with 
successive presidents (Kennedy and Johnson) I recom- 
mended, without qualification, that they never initiate, 
under any circumstances, the use of nuclear weapons. I 
believe they accepted my recommendations. 

I am not suggesting that all U.S. presidents would 
behave as Presidents Kennedy and Johnson would 
have, although I hope they would. But I do wish to 
suggest that if we are to reach a consensus within the 
alliance on the military role of nuclear weapons- an 
issue that is fundamental to the peace and security of 
both the West and the East- we must face squarely and 
answer the following questions: 

• Can we conceive of ways to utilize nuclear weap- 
ons, in response to Soviet aggression with con- 
ventional forces, that would be beneficial to 
NATO? 

• Would any U.S. president be likely to authorize 
such use of nuclear weapons? 

• If we cannot conceive of a beneficial use of nucle- 
ar weapons, and if we believe it unlikely that a 
U.S. president would authorize their use in such a 
situation, should we continue to accept the risks 
associated with basing NATO's strategy, war 
plans, and nuclear warhead deployment on the 
assumption that the weapons would be used in the 
early hours of an East- West conflict? 

• Would the types of conventional forces recom- 
mended by General Rogers, Professor William 
Kaufmann, the European Security Study, and oth- 
ers serve as an adequate deterrent to nonnuclear 
aggression by the USSR? If so, are we not acting 
irresponsibly by continuing to accept the in- 
creased risks of nuclear war associated with pres- 
ent NATO strategy in place of the modest expen- 
ditures necessary to acquire and sustain such 
forces? 

• Do we favor a world free of nuclear weapons? If 
so, should we not recognize that such a world 
would not provide a "nuclear deterrent" to Sovi- 
et conventional aggression? If we could live with- 
out such a deterrent then, why can't we do so 
now- thereby taking a large step toward a nonnu- 
clear world? 

In sum, to reduce the risk of blundering into disas- 
ter, I propose we adopt the view that the military role of 
nuclear weapons is limited to deterrence of one's op- 
ponent's use of such weapons, and that we move as 

rapidly as an alliance consensus can be formed- it is 
likely to evolve gradually over the next five or ten 
years- to base all our military plans, our defense bud- 
gets, our weapons development and deployment pro- 
grams, and our arms negotiations on that proposition. 

I realize I am proposing a radical change in attitude 
toward NATO's present nuclear strategy. And I real- 
ize, too, that attitudes will not change quickly. They 
are based both on deep-seated feelings of mistrust of 
the Soviet Union and on misperceptions of how nucle- 
ar weapons can protect us against Soviet aggression. 

Accidents do happen 
In my book, Blundering Into Disaster, I have de- 
scribed three crises from my own term as secretary of 
defense: Soviet pressure on Berlin in 1961; the intro- 
duction of missiles into Cuba in 1962; and the Middle 
East War in 1967. My purpose was to provide a per- 
sonal perspective on one of my central themes: things 
can go wrong. Actions can lead to unintended conse- 
quences. Signals can be misread. Technologies can 
fail. Crises can escalate even if neither side wants war. 

Three recent events- the Soviet shoot-down of Ko- 
rean Air Lines Flight 007, leading to the death of 269 
civilians; the explosion of the U.S. space shuttle Chal- 
lenger; and the nuclear reactor accident at Cherno- 
byl-reinforce this point. They serve to remind us all 
how often we are the victims of misinformation, mis- 
taken judgments, and human fallibility. It is inconceiv- 
able to me that in a crisis situation, with all its inevita- 
ble pressures, decisions regarding the use of nuclear 
weapons would be unaffected by such factors. 

The loss of KAL 007 was a great tragedy. But a 
similar error in judgment leading to the launch of nu- 
clear weapons would be an unparalleled disaster. We 
must act to avoid such a disaster by making less and 
less likely the use of these weapons. Our present 
course is taking us precisely in the opposite direction. 

The arms negotiations now underway represent an 
historic opportunity to change course and to take the 
first step toward the long-term goals that I have pro- 
posed. We can lay the foundation for entering the twen- 
ty-first century with a totally different nuclear strategy, 
one of mutual security instead of war-fighting; with 
vastly smaller nuclear forces, no more than one thou- 
sand weapons in place of fifty thousand; and with a 
dramatically lower risk that our civilization will be 
destroyed. 

Several themes should govern our attitudes and 
policies as we move through those negotiations toward 
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our long-term objectives. Each side must recognize 
that neither will permit the other to achieve a meaning- 
ful superiority. Attempts to gain such an advantage are 
not only futile but dangerous. 

The forces pushing each side in the direction of a 
first-strike posture- whether real or perceived- must 
be reversed. A stable balance at the lowest possible 
level should be the goal. 

Our technological edge should be exploited vigor- 
ously to enhance our security, but in a manner that does 
not threaten the stability of deterrence. Space surveil- 
lance and data processing, which form a large portion 
of the SDI program, illustrate what technology could 
contribute to treaty verification. 

We must not forget Winston Churchill's warning 
that * 'the Stone Age may return on the gleaming wings 
of science. ' ' We must shed the fatalistic belief that new 
technologies, no matter how threatening, cannot be 
stopped. While laboratory research cannot be con- 
strained by verifiable agreement, technology itself 
provides increasingly powerful tools that can be used 
to impede development and to stop deployment. Only 
an absence of political will, for example, hinders a 
verifiable agreement preventing the deployment of 
more threatening ballistic missiles, since they require 

many observable flight tests prior to deployment. 
We must also allay legitimate fears on both sides: 

Soviet fear of our technology, and our fear of their 
obsessive secrecy. These apprehensions provide an op- 
portunity for a bargain: Soviet acceptance of more 
intrusive verification in return for American con- 
straints on applications of its technological innovation. 
Penetration of Soviet secrecy is to our mutual advan- 
tage, even if the Kremlin does not yet understand that. 
So is technological restraint, even though it runs 
against the American grain. 

We have reached the present dangerous and absurd 
confrontation by a long series of steps, many of which 
seemed to be rational in their time. Step-by-step, we 
can undo much of the damage. 

The program I have proposed would, I believe, ini- 
tiate that process. But whether or not there is accep- 
tance of my specific proposals, we can surely agree on 
this: We must develop a national consensus for a long- 
term strategy for the second half century of the nuclear 
age- a strategy that will reduce the unacceptable risks 
we now face and begin to restore confidence in the 
future. 

Is not our first duty and obligation to assure, beyond 
doubt, the survival of our civilization? 
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